
Quote for August 

Word for August 

ñLife isnôt about finding yourself. Life is about creating yourself.ò ï George 

Bernard Shaw (1856 ï1950)   

HUMDUDGEON: An imaginary illness. 
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The South West of Western Australia is renowned 
as one of the most botanically diverse regions on 
the planet. Our Wildflower season is a beautiful 
display of colour and abundance, purples, reds 
and yellows layer the forest floor. Jarrah, Karri and 
Marri tower high above, creating dappled light and 
shade and scattering leaf litter on to the earth 
below. It is this environment which allows fungi to 
flourish, and there are many species not yet 
identified and named.  

Fungi play an important role in the ecosystem; 
they are the recyclers breaking down leaf litter and 
debris and aiding the uptake of nutrients into 

FABULOUS FUNGI 

Welcome to our August newsletter, and as we go to print the rain is pouring 
down, what a welcome sound, ócos the dams still seem a little low. Thereôs 
possibly another dry summer waiting to descend before long.  

We hope you enjoy our collection of stories, and as always, thanks to those 
who have contributed to our pages. We always appreciate any locals 
sharing their stories to the community, via our newsletter. See you in the 

Spring.  

Photo ï Liz Coley 

plants. Minute filaments called Hyphae 
spread through soil, leaf litter or other 
organic matter.  

Mycorrhizal fungi produce subterranean fruit 
ñtrufflesò and they provide a valuable food 
source for several native mammals including 
the Woylie, Potoroo and Quenda. This 
highly sought after food for many species 
which specialise in locating and digging 
them out plays a valuable role in dispersing 
spores of the fungi. This aids in a beneficial 
symbiotic relationship between fungi and 
tree roots.  

The majority of fungi fruit in the autumn and 
winter and you can spot them beside 
walking tracks, along roadsides, and if 
conditions are right in your garden. Look for 
them in leaf litter, under logs or growing on 
stumps, there are many species to discover.  

The Manjimup Photo Club holds the 
Fantastic Fungi Competition each year 
(entries closed July 26th). Photos will be 
displayed in their exhibition later in the year, 
check Manjimup Photo Club on Facebook 
for details.  

Liz Coley 

Captured in the Manjimup Heritage Park.   Photo: Kathy Hill  



WORLD LIZARD DAY 

 

World Lizard Day is observed annually on August 14th and is celebrated to promote the conservation of 

various species and their habitats. Martin Scuffins who is a keen lizard lover and conservationist wanted 

to dedicate a day to honour lizards. The day was officially recognised in Australia in 2013, since then it 

has gained popularity worldwide. 

Lizards are an integral part of the Australian ecosystem, with over 800 species found in the country. 

However, many lizard species are under threat due to habitat destruction, persecution, and the illegal 

wildlife trade. World Lizard Day seeks to raise awareness about their plight and encourage people to 

take action to protect them. 

Lizards have a long history on earth - the earliest known fossil records date back over 200 million years, 

which means that they survived the mass extinction that wiped out the dinosaurs. The smallest lizard in 

Australia is the Short-tailed Pygmy Monitor (Varanus brevicauda), which only grows up to 10 centimetres 

in length. The largest lizard in Australia is the Perentie (Varanus giganteus), which can grow up to 2 

meters in length. 

Lizards I see around my garden are the Garden Skink, Shingleback or Blue tongued Skink, Kingôs Skink 

and Bynoeôs Gecko. I quite often find Geckos inside the house, they are pretty good at blending in with 

the walls, they are harmless and easy to put back in the garden. Keep a look out around your garden 

and appreciate these little animals, after all they have been around for a very long time! 

Liz Coley 

Kingôs Skink - Wikipedia 



This year marks the 51st anniversary of the end of Australiaôs involvement in the Vietnam War. Some 

60,000 Australians served in the Vietnam War, more than 3,000 were wounded and 523 tragically lost 

their lives. Originally known as Long Tan Day this was changed officially in 1987 to Vietnam Veterans' 

Day. This yearôs commemoration will be hosted by Manjimup RSL on Sunday August 18th. 

This date has long held special significance for our Vietnam Veterans. On this day in 1966, the men of 

the 6th Battalion, Royal Australian Regiment, alongside 3 New Zealanders from 161 Battery Royal New 

Zealand Artillery, encountered the Viet Cong in a rubber plantation outside the village of Long Tan. In the 

ensuing battle, the Australians and New Zealanders were outnumbered 10 to one.18 Australians lost 

their lives and 24 were wounded before the withdrawal of the Viet Cong. It was the single greatest loss of 

life Australia suffered during the Vietnam War.  

Among those who gave their lives were Richard Alfred Aldersea, killed in action at the Battle of Long Tan 

and Vincent John Tobin, killed in action on the 22nd March 1968 in Phouc Tuy Province. 

Veterans, those representing deceased veterans and RSL members will march from the RSL Hall to the 

memorial at 10.50am.  A service will follow with a catafalque party mounting the catafalque at the 

beginning of the service.  Veterans and veteran's family members will then return to the RSL Hall for a 

private function. 

Liz Coley 

Email: secretary@manjimuprotary.org.au 

Photos ï Liz Coley 

 

VIETNAM VETERANôS DAY 



Kitchen Rules 
EASY FLATBREAD 

Flatbreads are one of the earliest processed foods and 

evidence of their being baked has been found at ancient 

sites in Egypt and Mesopotamia. Charred bread crumbs 

dating back to 12,400 BC were found at a site in Jordan in 

2018. That was around 4,000 years before the start of 

agriculture in the region. Analysis showed that the grains 

used contained wild barley, wheat and oats. 

Clay Ovens used to bake unleavened flat bread were 

common in the Middle East with archaeological evidence 

found at a number of sites. Unleavened Tinuru bread was 

made by placing the dough on the side walls of the oven 

and is still central to local folklore, a young man and 

woman sharing fresh bread is a symbol of young love. 

Flatbreads are becoming very popular nowadays with the 

rise in popularity of Eastern Mediterranean foods where fruit and vegetables play a prominent role in 

recipes. Popular street foods include kofte (Kofta), balls of ground meat seasoned with onion, herbs and 

spices and served with sumac seasoned onions, yoghurt and flatbread. Doner kebabs are another popular 

choice, meat can be lamb, chicken, beef or veal cut in thin slices and stacked on a vertical cone rotisserie. 

The cooked meat is then sliced and served on flatbread with diced cucumbers, tomatoes, onions and 

pickled vegetables, all topped with sauce such as tahini or yoghurt.  

Flatbread is a great spread with any dip of your choice such as Hommus, Guacamole, Tzatziki or any 

cheese dip. There are many recipes for flatbread, it has been around for a very long time and is ridiculously 

easy to make. Delicious when eaten fresh and warm from the pan with your favourite topping. 

Ingredients: 2 cups plain flour, İ teaspoon salt, 50g unsalted butter, Ĳ cup milk. 

Method: Melt butter with milk on stove top until butter has just melted. Place flour and salt into a mixing 

bowl and add milk and butter. Sprinkle flour onto a board and knead for a few minutes until smooth. Wrap in 

cling wrap and rest for 30 minutes at room temperature. Turn onto floured board, cut into 6 pieces and roll 

into balls, then roll out into approx. 20cm rounds. Heat a non-stick frypan on high heat and place one 

flatbread into the pan. Cook for one and a half minutes, then turn over and cook the other side for a minute 

or so, it will puff up and have golden brown spots on it. These will keep in the fridge for 3 days or can be 

frozen for later. 

Serve with your favourite topping, I used basil pesto, sun dried tomatoes and mozzarella cheese.  



9771 2346 



BANKWEST CLOSURE 

Manji residents have expressed their sadness at seeing the doors of Bankwest closing recently, 
interior bank equipment and the ATM removed, a long history of covering locals with their banking 
needs gone, just leaving a place in the history of Manjimup. Searching for information on their time 
serving us here brought forward some interesting details, thanks to Jane Muir for her earlier research 
for her book Just a Hole in the Forest.  

The Agricultural Bank of WA 
was formed in 1895 to service 
farmers, and the Manjimup 
branch was started early 1930s. 
In 1945 the name was changed 
to Rural and Industries. R & I 
Bank. Then in 1994 it became 
Bankwest and in 2008 
amalgamated with 
Commonwealth Bank, retaining 
the name Bankwest.  

The Manjimup branch of 
Agricultural Bank was based in 
a weatherboard timber building 
near where Shire car park and 
Repertory Club rooms are now 

located. Mr James Fox was appointed Manjimupôs first branch manager in August 1932, ninety two 
years ago. In July 1936, the manager was Mr L. Cooper and the accountant, Mr W.A.Cant. Mr E. S. 
Baker was manager in 1937. Another manager was Mr H. Andrews in 1945, then Mr Jack Gabbedy 
was one of the first managers after it changed to R & I. Other managers through the years were:  W.A. 
Hopson; R. O. Dean 1953; F. J. Glaskin 1959; J. Brudenel; R. Richards 1961; V. G. Ford 1964; F. F. 
McCabe; I. L. C. Ainsworth 1970; L. Bromley; B. 
Jeffery 1973; B. Ford; B. Brooks 1978; W. Savage; 
A. Richards; F. Beswick 1983; R. Jones 1994. 
Valuers were: J. S. Allen; M. J. Carrol; and David 
Bedbrook. 

It was 1939 when the bank moved into the brick 
and tile building corner of Rose and Mount Streets. 
Records state the cost of building was 3,126 
pounds.   

In the very early days tellers had to be over 21, 
and hold a firearm licence:  they had pistols under 
the counter and practiced their shooting skills at 
the Rifle Range.  

The R & I Bank was the first Australian bank to 
appoint females as tellers. In 1953 a young local 
female left school and joined the staff, as 
shorthand typist, trained as a teller and remained 
an employee for 41 years.  

So, into Manjimupôs history goes Bankwest, and 
clients will be doing their financial transactions 
over the internet. Bad luck for those who are 
unable to achieve this, a change of bank will be 
necessary. We will be watching with interest what 
the future holds for this historic building.  

Research, Story & Photo: Kathy Hill 





THE ANASTASIA PLAN 

Hi folks! Tuesday 23 July was International 
Gardeners Day and  also author Vladimir 
Megres Birthday. Anastasia from the 
Ringing Cedars books began a day to 
celebrate the great work Gardeners do, with 
a get together and shared meal of home 
grown produce. Although not officially 
recognised yet by UNESCO, one day this 
will be an all-earth holiday. Here in Western 
Australia was the fourth year of celebrating 
the day and hopefully next year it will at 
least be recognised Nationally. 

In 2021, while at the Manjimup CRC, our 
first year was a community shared meal 
together with the Manjimup Community 
Garden (thanks to sponsorship from Coles), 
- and in a tandem event with the Manjimup 
Family Centre, through a movie night and 

shared meal. In 2022, through the Southern Forests Community Landcare, funding allowed an event 
through the óPollinators Aplenty Projectô and support through the library and community. Last year I was 
knee deep in house build with no funding, so just a simple shared meal and get together in my garden 
with fellow WA Anastasia readers. This year, still building but now under the homestead roof, we shared 
great food and conversation on Tuesday. Dish of the day was voted, Francisôs rhubarb and apple tart :) 

Food is a need that unites us all; whatever our culture, beliefs, age or sex. What better way to celebrate 
and promote home grown in a cost-of-living crisis, than sharing home grown and great conversation 
with our communities? These positive thoughts and actions throughout the world, in a day celebrating 
our earth connection will create amazing global goodwill.  

More details available on Facebook: the Anastasia Readers Group, Western Australia.  

Back soon with more good news. 

Sharon Rose, The Anastasia Plan 

Photo - Sharon Rose 

Photo - Sharon Rose : Living Simply : The Anastasia Plan 



 

Total Containers Southwest are located Lot 2/6 Pedretti Road Picton East WA 6229  

Contact Kim on Mobile: 0423 957 043 E: servicesouthwest@totalcontainers.com.au 

BOOK LAUNCH 

It was a pleasure to attend the recent book 
launch at Manjimup Library Art Gallery and 
hear Dr Christina Gillgren introduce us to 
her book Growing Roots, telling of her years 
of research to achieve recording so much of 
our local history. If you would like a copy of 
Growing Roots, the book is for sale at 
Manjimup Visitor Centre. 

Hereôs Dr Gillgrenôs message following the 
launch: 
As part of my doctoral research, I visited 
Manjimup and surrounds in the mid 1990s to 
interview predominantly Italian and Croatian 
men and women who had worked in the 
timber industry between 1920 and 1970. 
Last week I visited Manjimup again to 
launch my book Growing Roots: Italians and 
Croatians in the Development of the 
Western Australian Timber Industry, at the 
Manjimup Library. 

It was one of the greatest pleasures to meet 
families and friends of the men and women 
who had shared their life stories with me so 
many years ago and to finally be able to 
honour a promise made to them to tell their 
stories - stories of hardship, harsh and 
dangerous work, prejudice and often 
antagonism. These early Italians and 
Croatians contributed to building 
communities, growing roots throughout and 
beyond and earning their place among the 
early settlers who helped build this State. 

Kathy Hill, with thanks to Dr Gillgren for 
sharing.  

tel:+61%20423%20957%20043
mailto:servicesouthwest@totalcontainers.com.au


WARREN VALLEY CHURCH COMMUNITY SUPPORT  

Hi my name is Tim and I am the pastor at Warren Valley Community Church. Our church has had a long 
history of being involved in Manjimup and the surrounding communities. After the Covid lock downs, we 
have again been seeking for ways we can be involved with the community that can bless a variety of 
people in whatever circumstance they are in. 

To this end we have recently introduced a Soup Kitchen that runs the first Saturday of each month at 12 
o'clock during the colder months. This is a way of connecting with those who are doing it tough with a 
feed of soup and bread and an opportunity to chat. In a similar vein we have continued to offer free 
blankets and beanies to the community which we can do because of the very generous donations from 
the Manjimup Community Op-Shop and members of the Manjimup community who have blankets to give 
away. 

Our programs and services themselves are also geared to offering support to different groups in the 
community. We have Enable W.A using the building on Thursdays for their social meet up and youth 
attending each Friday night during school term to take part in a safe, fun program aimed at building 
healthy relationships. 

Finally, when we meet on Sunday we seek to offer services that can bless both regular attendees and 
visitors. An example of this is the Grief and Loss series we are running in August during our Sunday 
service which will have speakers who work in this area and who will seek to inform and inspire us to deal 
with grief in a healthy and formative way. 

We are motivated to serve and bless the community in the same way that Jesus reached out in love to 
those in need. All are welcome to join us on Sundays or reach out for a chat. 

God bless, Ps Tim 

 

               ï Thanks Pastor Tim,  

          Kathy Hill 

 



MANJIMUP COMMUNITY GARDEN IS ON TRACK 

12 Brockman St, Manjimup  

P O Box 661 Manjimup  

Manjimup Community Garden Inc. members have been working hard 
to raise funding for the new sealed path through the garden. The 
fundraising started in 2022 when they secured funding from the Shire 
of Manjimup through the Community Fund Program. This initial 
funding enabled the muddy paddock, in which people and cars got 
bogged in, to be turned into a solid path. The gravel path made the 
garden safer for the garden members and the thousands of visitors the 
Heritage Park receives each year. 
 
Over time the gravel path deteriorated and the gravel became loose. It 
was difficult to walk in sections, bikes and prams struggled to get 
through. Friends of the garden were relaying messages about how 
they would love to visit the garden, though it was inaccessible for 
them. Garden members held raffles and plant stalls to raise money for 
the new sealed path. Community members contributed though the containers for change program and 
finally one of the applied for grants was successful. ATCO Australia funding enabled the garden to 
bitumen seal the path. 
 
Manjimup Community Garden (MCG) is a social place which brings people together and grows 
community spirit. MCG is open to the public; it is a place where all are welcome and encouraged to 
participate. MCG is a place that brings people together to learn, socialise and improve or maintain 
wellbeing. MCG enables the community to meet people, develop friendships and learn skills in a 
social, fun and friendly environment. The community can also learn about organics, efficient water use, 
composting, seed collecting, seed raising, potting, propagation, organic pest and weed control, 
mulching etc.   
 
Now that the garden is accessible to the whole community with a sealed path, they would like to invite 
members of the community to the garden that they would not have been able to access earlier. An 
Open Day will be held in partnership with Southern Forests 
Volunteers to welcome community members to the garden. There 
will be the weekly swap and share on at 10am, plant sales and 
raffles, and lunch supplied from 11.30am. RSVP for catering 
purposes to volunteer@manjimup.org.au. 
 
The Open Day will be held on 14th of September 2024. If you are 
planning to attend, we are encouraging attendees to decorate a 
spring hat to show your artistic flair. It is sure to be a fun and 
festive event, and the garden members look forward to seeing you, 
perhaps for the first time, in the garden. 
 
Ann Bentley 
Secretary  
Manjimup Community Garden Inc. Photo: Community member enjoying new path. 



COMMUNITY BYTE SIZED PIECES 

¶ The National Ploughing Contest was held on July 18th to July 20th on the Bendotti family Farm at 
Eastbrook, Pemberton. This is the first time it has been held outside the Eastern States. The 
National Title winners will take part in the World Ploughing Contest held in the Czech Republic next 
year. We wish them good weather and a straight furrow. 

¶ Manjimup RSL is hosting the Vietnam Veterans Day service on August 18th 2024, those 
representing deceased veterans and RSL members will march from the RSL Hall to the memorial at 
10.50am.  Veterans and veteran's family members will then return to the RSL Hall for a private 
function.  

¶ Pop into the Arts Hub and check out some of the wonderful articles made by our creative local 
community.  Plenty of Beanies and Scarves to choose from, perfect for winter. Open Wednesday 11
-3pm, Thursday to Monday 9.30-4pm, Closed Tuesday. Check them out on Facebook. 

¶ The Lions Cancer Institute will be providing a free Skin Cancer Screening in Manjimup on 10th and 
11th August. The service is free and provides early detection of skin lesions. Where a lesion is 
identified, a referral is made to your GP for further investigation. To make an online screening 
appointment: lionscancerinstitute.org.au or for booking information contact 97724276. 

¶ "Big thanks to Manji Pantry, Second Bite, and all the awesome volunteers for helping us get cheap 
food to folks in our community who need it." 

¶ The year has raced away quickly, itôs hard to 
believe September is not far away, which 
therefore means the Warren Arts Council have 
been at work again to organise another 
Bluegrass and Old Time Music weekend - 
September 20th to 23rd, for community 
entertainment. As the poster says, there will be 
Workshops and Jam sessions for musicians to 
take part in, and concerts for everyone to 
attend. Our September edition will have full 
information about the weekend agenda.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

¶ "Join us for the Southern Forest Photography Club's 
Annual Exhibition and Competition starting this August! Check 
out the poster for all the details." 

 

 


